Sent on 7th january, 2003 by e-mail

Dear Ray Almeida at BREAD for the WORLD (USA),

Thanks for the request for information on the Peoples' Forum in Mauritius. Yesterday at a meeting of the organizations in the Peoples' Forum I was given responsibility to send you any of our documents that might interest Bread for the World (USA), and to fill you in on how we see the Africa Growth and Opportunities Act (AGOA) Forum to be held here next week.

We realise (and regret) that you are involved in the organization of the supposed NGO AGOA Forum here, which, when not "American" and very colonial/paternalist at best, is almost entirely "governmental". (We see your name and that of another Bread for the World person, David Beckmann, on the NGO program, and Mr. Beckmann also in the Business Forum program.) It would seem that words like "non-governmental" and "Africa" have become rather elastic to include Governmental and America, respectively.

We should point out, in case you are unaware of these facts, that the Official Program for the pseudo NGO Forum is very misleading. For example, the Independent Commission Against Corruption in Mauritius is a State Organ, not an NGO as its name might intimate. (You might also like to know that the ICAC was set up in a dark cloud after the present Government closed down the existing Economic Crime Office - ECO - at the very moment when Minister Cuttaree [the AGOA minister, ironically] was due for investigation by it. The Government had to change the Constitution and sack the person in charge, in order to save the Minister concerned from investigation. Then the ICAC was set up when your speaker was photographed drinking cocktails happily with the Prime Minister and Vice Prime Minister. All this is public knowledge.) 

Another example of the misleading nature of the program is that Mrs. Vidula Nabasing is billed as being from the "University of Mauritius". She is no longer there. But her real job is not mentioned. She is an advisor to the Vice Prime Minister, thus very "governmental"! The Mauritius Council for Social Services (MACOSS) President is billed to do the opening speech -- but the organizations in MACOSS that we are in contact with, know nothing about this. Presumably they might get informed when the organizers (American and/or Governmental) want them as "extras" to fill up a hall or something for bit-parts.

Strangely, COMESA, the African Union, and the SADC are all very active NGO participants! They are all governmental organizations, as you know.

The Mauritian capitalists are of course formally represented as speakers. The Joint Economic Council is the bosses organization, in case its name, too, is misleading. 

The "PA Bush" (No to Bush) Platform was set up towards the end of last year -- following a number of multi-organization seminars held in Mauritius in paralell to the WSSD in Johannesburg and the scheduled visit of the US President, who the AGOA says has to hold the Forum. 

The Peoples' Forum now groups together 30 organizations, the quasi totality of "civil society": the major trade union federations (Mauritius Labour Congress, Government Servants Association, General Workers' Federation, Federation des Travailleurs Unis, Federation of Civil Service Unions), two political parties, the oldest and largest national women's organization called the Muvman Liberasyon Fam, two of the main Church organizations in "civil society" (Ligue Ouviere Action Catholique and the Centre Diocese du Monde Ouvriere), five organizations of small planters/farmers, the main workers' education organization (Ledikasyon pu Travayer), and other organizations like those for the Blind, health care activists, the homeless peoples' organization, and a federation of preschool playgroup assocations, and naturally ecologists.

The Platform's aim is to organize three events (a Peoples' Forum against conditions of AGOA and against Bush's politics, to be held on 15th January, and a Peoples' Organizations' Seminar on AGOA Conditionalities to be held on 13th January, and a Peoples' Peaceful March against Bush's politics, planned for 15th January) and two international press conferences, one on 13th and one on 16th January. Basically, we have come together because we ALL oppose the conditions (technical, political and economic) of the AGOA which we consider colonial, anti-democratic and economically disastrous for Africa, and we also oppose ten points in Bush's politics (called "the Platform"). I am appending this Platform. All the things being organized are going ahead as planned. With the exception of the Peoples' March, which is in suspense. In Mauritius it is a tradition to hold peaceful marches. However, as we feared, AGOA brings with it, repression. The Police Commissioner has banned our planned march (and even sent a copy of his letter to us to the US Embassy, talk about colonialism!). We immediately filed a Supreme Court Writ against him. Delaying tactics in order to dampen organization (it is illegal to advertise the march while the present banning lasts) are being used, at best, and pure repression, at worst, and tomorrow the Judge will start the case -- for a march planned in a week's time.

So, while a few US NGO's and some African governmental organizations are holding the pseudo AGOA NGO Forum in Mauritius, what is being planned by the quasi-entirety of active Mauritian "NGO's" (a word most of us don't use, because it covers too many sins) is being banned. Our organizations and our members are suffering repression, while you (US organizations and Congressmen together with African Governmental organizations) will be holding an "African" "NGO" Forum. This is why we call it "pseudo". It is no exaggeration. None of our member-organizations have even been invited to attend (not that we would be able to accept -- given the nature of the AGOA law under which the NGO Forum is organized), let alone been involved in organizing, the AGOA pseudo NGO Forum.

Please could you request Bread for the World's Board or Executive Committee or whoever is in charge, to take note of the reality, and, in case you are not truly aware of its contents, to study the AGOA law (especially on the basic things like the imperative that African States follow US foreign policy, the imperative of privatizing even things that are still universally considered fundamental human rights under existing UN Conventions). We call on you to contemplate the predicament that your organization is in. We call on you to remember that our NGO activities are being repressed by the police, in order to make way for yours from the US to be held. We end by quoting from the letter the Police Commissioner sent us: "I wish to inform you that as the AGOA Conference will be in progress, no public gathering or procession will be allowed as the [police] Force will be fully taken up with the commitments in connection with the said conference."

Yours sincerely,

Lindsey Collen

for the Peoples' Forum Platform

PS The four attachmed files are 

1) The Peoples' Forum Platform

2) A list of organizations in the Peoples' Forum Platform

3) An article on AGOA, by Rajni Lallah of Lalit

4) Another article on AGOA, by Ram Seegobin and Lindsey Collen of Lalit

-----Original Message-----

From: Ray Almeida [mailto:almeidr@bread.org]

Sent: Saturday, January 04, 2003 11:19 PM

To: lalmel@intnet.mu

Subject: AGOA Forum

have you any information about the peoples forum in Mauritius. Do 

you have a web site?

thanks.

==

Ray Almeida

Bread for the World

